
Annual Meeting  

Sunday, June 1, 2014 

3 Sivan 5774 



June 1, 2014 
 
 
 
Friends, 
 
Included in this booklet you will find reports from many arms of our 
Shaarey Tikvah community. I hope you will be impressed by the energy, 
concern and contributions by which so many of us advance the important 
work and mission of our kehillah.  
 
Now more than ever, the mantra that ñit takes a villageò applies to more 
than just the raising of children. In an age when so many people feel pulled 
in multiple directions, our lay and professional leadership continually step 
up.  
 
Yes, volunteers often find meaning in their efforts. Yes, professionals get 
compensated for their time. I still feel, beyond those returns on invest-
ment, that most of us do what we do for this community as a gift of the 
heart. We care, and we care because we are all an essential part of this CST 
village.  
 
Thank you for all you do to maintain the thriving nature of our second 
home.  
 
Finally, please visit our new and beautiful website. After Shavuot, you will 
find more information about this past busy and successful year. 
 
www.shaareytikvah.org 
 
 
 
Warmly,  
 
 
Rabbi David  



 

Agenda  

    

¶ Call to Order & Welcome 

¶ In Memoriam  

 Jerry Burko, Paul Galperin, Leonard Hartstein,                 

Jacob Hennenberg, Lillian Hirschman, Judy Michel,         

    Hannah Rath, and Josh Stone 

 

¶ Rabbiôs Report 

¶ Executive Director Report  

¶ Presidentôs Report 

¶ Presentations of  donations from Menôs Club, Sisterhood     

and Face to Face 

¶ 2013 Budget Report 

¶ Nominating Committee Report  

¶ Election of Trustees 

¶ Adjournment  

 

 David Gilbert, our Guest Speaker from Positively Cleveland  

   and the Greater Cleveland Sports Commission 



   Term Expiring 2014   Term Expiring 2015  

    Jonathan Brown    Leslie Sobel 

    Jeffrey Cohen   Marion Gruen  

    Mark Fixler     Alyson Fieldman   

    Rachel Lappen   Martin Kohn  

    Ted Einhorn     Abigail Stadlin   

    Jeffrey Epstein   Michael Axel 

    Peter Shulman   Deborah Picker  

    Karen Mintzer    Michael Goldberg   

          

                Sisterhood Appointee     Shirley Edelman 

Menôs Club Appointee    Mark Fixler  

Presidentôs Appointments   Jessica Shapiro 

       Joshua Gordon 

Ex-officio  David Kosak, Rabbi  

  Gary Paller, Cantor  

  Martha Sivertson, Executive Director  

Past Presidents:    

Howard Bochnek   Amy Einhorn    Marvin Engelberg  

Sharon Fagin    David Hutt    Roberta Kaplan 

David Leavitt     Stuart Sharpe   

2013 - 2014 Board of Trustees  

 
 President      Leslie Sobel 

 Vice Presidents    Jonathan Brown 

      Karen Mintzer  

      Rachel Lappen 

 Treasurer    Abigail Stadlin  

 Secretary     Peter Shulman 

 Asst. Treasurer    Mark Fixler  

 Asst. Secretary     Alyson Fieldman 



 

Annual Meeting Minutes  

JUNE 9, 2013  

 

President Leslie Sobel called the meeting to order at 10:10am.  The names of congregants de-
ceased since the last Annual Meeting were recited. 

 

Minutes from the 2012 Annual Meeting were approved.  

 

Rabbi David Kosak presented the Rabbiôs annual report, reflecting on the past year at CST and 
his plans for the next 12 months. 

 

Barbara Goldstein, Executive Director, gave an overview of our successes and challenges from 
the past year. 

 

Leslie presented her presidentôs report to attendees.  She spoke about leadership and its impor-
tance to our kehillah.  She offered her thanks to the Board of Trustees, CST staff, the congrega-
tion and her family.  

 

Representatives of Sisterhood and Menôs Club gave brief remarks about their accomplishments 
and pledged their annual donations to the synagogue. 

 

Abby Stadlin, Treasurer, presented the 2013 ï 2014 budget to the attendees. 

 

Jonathan Brown, Nominating Committee Chair, presented the roster of trustees to be elected 
for the 2013 ï 2014 fiscal year.  Leslie conducted the election and the slate was approved. 

 

The meeting was adjourned at 11:30 am. 

 

Respectfully submitted,  

 

Barbara Goldstein 

Executive Director  



Budget 2014 -2015  

       Budget *    Budget  

       2013 -2014    2014 -2015  

Income    Dues     $288,804    $287,819  

    Shofar Campaign              156,000      149,000  

    Fund Raising Efforts           47,600        43,600  

    JECC/SCJS Contract          30,200          25,200  

    General Donations               17,850         25,056  

    High Holidays                                 14,300         16,094  

    Auxiliary Donations                     11,000          11,000  

    Endowment Interest              8,000          10,900  

    Shabbaton                                         5,000             5,000  

    Education Programs                     4,000             4,300  

    Misc. Income                           6,400           6,700  

       $589,154    $584,669  

 

Expenses    Non -Ed Sal. & Benefits  $411,072    $403,057  

    Education (incl. salaries)       41,695         40,827  

    Utilities         30,300         30,600  

   Office Expenses        24,575         28,930  

   Repairs, Maintenance, Ins.        21,750                       30,501  

   USY/Kadima                                    11,400          11,000  

   Advertising/Membership         8,450           5,000  

   Holidays/Celebrations         8,150           6,350  

   United Synagogue Dues         8,000           8,000  

   Snow Plow/Landscape                  6,000           6,000  

   Programming                       6,000           2,792  

   Misc.           5,612           5,462  

   Shabbaton          5,000          5,000  

   Contributions          1,150          1,150 

       $589,154    $584,669  



* June 2013 actuals are available upon request.  
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Education  
 
Youth and adult education at CST this year included some very exciting new programming, wonderful enhancements to 
ongoing programming, and the continuation of successful efforts.  
 
Ongoing childrenôs educational programming included Mini Minyan, Junior Congregation, Shabbat Clubhouse, Teen 
Lunch and Learn, and NEXT (formerly the Bônai Mitzvah Family Series). 
 
This past year, we introduced of MyArk, a content-driven program for children in kindergarten through seventh grade. 
We eliminated the separate Shabbat school for children who do not attend Jewish day school, while the youth minyanim 
on Shabbat were expanded to two hours to give all children more opportunity to pray and learn together. 
 
Our adult education included three Adult Lunch and Learn sessions, the 17th year of our womenôs study group led by 
Kyla Schneider, a Talmud class led by Rabbi Kosak, and several other adult education programs throughout the year.  
Our congregational Shabbaton included learning opportunities for both children and adults.  
 
We were fortunate to have many congregants assisting in our educational programs.  We couldnôt have made all of these 
programs work without everyoneôs effort. This included teens who assisted in Shabbat Clubhouse and Junior Congrega-
tion, as well as the many adults who helped out as speakers for MyArk, substitutes for Shabbat morning minyanim, 
teachers for High Holiday programming, leaders for the Adult Lunch and Learns, and speakers at our Senior Café. The 
following people served on the Vaôad this year and contributed to the success of our programs:  Karla Anhalt, Harriett 
Friedman, Eric Juli, Perach Kodish, Rabbi David Kosak, Laura Kosak, Karen Mintzer, Jessi Shapiro, and Gussie Singer. 
A special thanks goes to Laura Kosak, who served as our interim Education Director this year, oversaw the implementa-
tion of MyArk, and ensured that our educational programs ran smoothly. Lauraôs leadership, ideas, and contributions 
are greatly appreciated. 

MyArk:   Our first year of MyArk included three sessions held throughout the year, each consisting of programs on four 
Shabbatot plus an additional program outside of Shabbat. The themes for the three sessions were Jewish Identity, Jew-
ish Values, and Prayer. To show what was learned, children completed various projects that were displayed during the 
year and as part of a gallery walk during Shabbat morning on May 10. We are looking forward to continuing to grow 
MyArk and offering new learning opportunities in the coming year.  

Shabbat Morning Minyanim:   Programming on Shabbat morning is targeted towards two age groups. Laura Kosak 
led Mini Minyan, a program for children in kindergarten through second grade. The children engaged in prayer, as well 
as learning activities, stories, and games related to holidays and the Torah.  

Junior Congregation:  For third through seventh graders,  this program was led by a rotation of teens and adults, in-
cluding Aidan Geis, Rachel Levin, Danny Havas, and Miguel Mesinas. Children in Junior Congregation studied the 
weekly Torah portion, practiced prayer, engaged in text study, and enjoyed games and skits to enhance their learning. 

Shabbat Clubhouse :  Shabbat Clubhouse is for the youngest children (ages 0-5) and allows them to experience Shab-
bat and learn some Torah through songs and stories. The program was staffed by a professional babysitter, with teens 
assisting throughout the morning and facilitating a Tot Shabbat program each week. 

Teen Learning Options:  Students in eighth through twelfth grade meet periodically on Shabbat mornings to engage 
in learning.  
 
Shabbaton:   This year we again had an in-house Shabbaton, with a theme of ñIsrael Off the Wall.ò Programming on 

Friday evening and throughout the day on Saturday included an intergenerational mix of congregants, learning both 

together and in separate adult and childrenôs programs.    

NEXT (formerly the Bônai Mitzvah Family Series):  Students with Bônai Mitzvah in the coming year participated 
in NEXT. This yearôs NEXT students took part in a variety of activities, including discussions of mitzvot and tikkun 
olam, volunteering at the Boy and Girls Club of Cleveland, and creating tallitot clips. The program concluded with stu-
dents taking part in Sunday minyan and enjoying brunch together.  

Chagigat Hatorah:  Our first graders prepared for their participation in a Shabbat morning service where they were 
formally welcomed into the congregation and their Jewish education.  As part of the program, families created a person-
ally meaningful wimple (a decorative Torah binder), which can later be used at the childôs Bar or Bat Mitzvah and other 
life cycle events. 

 



Bônai Emunah/Bônai Torah:  Students in tenth and twelfth grades participated in a Shabbat morning service in 
which they celebrated the ways they have continued their Jewish education in their high school years. They led many 
parts of the service and spoke about the importance of Judaism in their lives.  

Adult Lunch and Learns :  This yearôs sessions included ñMedical Decision Making,ò led by Marcia Silver and Sandy 
Buzney, ñJewish Medical Ethics,ò led by Rick Kodish, and ñJewish Life under Christian and Islamic Rule,ò led by Jay 
Geller. Thank you to the presenters, to Sisterhood for providing two lunches, and to Jessi Shapiro and Karla Anhalt for 
their leadership.   

Other Adult Education :  We are fortunate to have many Educational offerings for adults at CST.  This past year, 
these included: 

Global Day of Learning ï This yearôs theme was ñCreating Together: Jewish Approaches to Creativity and Collabo-
ration.ò CST participated in this program, along with over 400 communities in 40 countries. Special thanks to 
Harriet Friedman for organizing this event for CST.  

 Rabbi Kosakôs Tuesday evening Talmud class 

Womenôs Study Group - Kyla Schneider teaches this weekly class, which completed its seventeenth consecutive 
year. 

Shalom Hevruta ï A community learning initiative sponsored by the Jewish Federation of Cleveland and including 
CST, Oheb Zedek-Cedar Sinai Synagogue, Temple Emanu El, and Yeshivat Maale Gilboa in Israel 

Senior Café 

Programs offered by our Auxiliaries such as the Sisterhood short story discussion group and Menôs Club Sunday 
morning speakers 

Next year, we hope to build on this yearôs enhancements to both our youth programming and our congregational educa-
tion programming. Look forward to even more exciting MyArk units, and stay tuned for new family programming. To-
gether we will continue to learn and celebrate our Judaism together. 

 

Respectfully submitted,  

 
Jason Bravo, chair 
Education Vaôad 



 USY/Kadima  

 

2013-2014 was a transformative year for the youth groups at Congregation Shaarey Tikvah. During this year we 
spent more time listening and assessing the needs and wants of our youth and changing programming and expec-
tations to fit these needs. In addition to a host of programming and regional and international participation, we 
have developed a new model that centers on Jewish living role model relationships and informal guidance around 
Jewish issues of concern. My hope is that with this ever transformative model we will be able to continue to grow 
not only as a youth group, but grow into young adults who are knowledgeable and proud of their Judaism.  

 

Our Kadimanicks (5 th-8th grade) participated in a Hersheyôs themed Iron Chef event hosted here at Shaarey Tik-
vah. The event was a lot of fun and I guarantee each kid left the day on quite the sugar high! We also went cosmic 
bowling with Kadmianicks from Bônai Jeshurun and Park Synagogue and learned quite quickly the kids could bowl 
better than I can. We had 8 kids attend Kadima Kinnus in Akron, spending the weekend making new friends from 
around the region and participating in fun, Jewish experiential learning. I was proud to see our students leading 
the way in service participation and around the ruach table!  

 

The USY year began with Rachel Levin being elected to serve as the Communications Vice President on the Cen-
tral Region USY Regional Executive Board and the year ended with Hannah Borow being elected to serve as the 
Social Action/Tikkun Olam Vice President on the Central Region USY Regional Executive Board, a small syna-
gogue we may be- but the leaders emerging from our walls are recognized across a 6 state region, something we 
should be very proud of!  

 

There were many great events that occurred this year, from our kickoff event at SkyZone (Clevelandôs new indoor 
trampoline park) to movie nights, flashlight tag, Cleveland -wide overnight  and lounge nights just to name a few. 
We also transformed the Lunch and Learn program to a Brunch and Learn to better accommodate the schedules 
of the teens. A big thank you to all who led a Lunch/Brunch and Learn this year- with a special thank you to Matt 
Fieldman and Judge Dan Polster for not only being so accommodating with the schedules of our busy teens but 
also captivating their attention and asking them to think bigger and differently than before.  

 

Members from STUSY travelled to Toledo, Pittsburgh, Cincinnati and to Hiram House Camp this year bringing 
ruach and passion with them to each city. Members of our chapter assisted in collecting books, toiletries, dog toys 
to donate and helped raise needed dollars for tzedaka at each convention, members of our chapter stepped up to 
lead services and read torah and members of our chapter stuck together and not only formed new friends but 
strengthened the bonds they had we each other. Regionally our attendance grew from 4 members at Fall Kinnus to 
14 at Regional Convention with over 40% being 8th and 9th graders! The future of our regional involvement looks 
bright. Stay tuned for Specialty Kinnus 2015 which will be here in Cleveland hosted by CST, Park and Bônai Jeshu-
run (and thank you in advance for all your help with the weekend!)  

 

As always, I want to dedicate this year to Rachel Hoffer zòl . Her advice and mentorship guides me through many 
days and I hope that I can give the teens only half of what she gave to me.  

 

Looking forward to a fantastic 2014-2015 year!  

Bôahava 

Katie Mintzer  



Fund Raising Report  

The Shofar Campaign has raised approximately $145,000 to date. Although we have fallen short 

of our goal this year, we hope to get support from the entire congregation to raise these critical 

funds going forward.  

Mixing it up on a Chanukah theme, Maccabingo was organized as a new concept this year. Rachel 

Lappen, Alyssa Gordon and Michelle Karp coordinated food, fun and family events including ñhome 

-madeò (by Jeff Epstein and Company in the CST kitchen) latkes, dreidel cookies (thanks to the Sis-

terhood), karaoke and, of course, BINGO. We will be looking for more creative concepts this year to 

make the Chanukah season celebratory. 

A Kosher Taste of Cleveland was a huge success. Final numbers will be available later this 

month but it looks like we will meet our aggressive projections for a profit this year. A special thanks 

goes out to Steve and Rena Wertheim as chairs and Rene Rawraway, Ellen Greenfield and Rabbi 

Kosak as coordinators of our chefs, kashrut and overall kitchen operations. It being my first time as 

part of this event, I was humbled by everyoneôs work ethic and stick-to-it attitudes.  

 

Thanks for letting me be a part of this team! 

 

Martha Sivertson 

Executive Director  


